Dear Sir or Madam
I am familiar with the work of the Human Rights and Equal Opportunity Commission in serving to ensure that the Australian people enjoy full access to human rights.  I am quite concerned by the proposed new legislation for two reasons in particular.
 

Firstly, it is a dangerous undermining of HREOC's powers, to require it to receive the approval of the Attorney General in order to make representations in court cases.  At times, HREOC's testimony may be adverse to the interest of the serving government and so to subject it to governmental approval seriously undermines its ability to serve as an agent for full observance of human rights within Australia.  As the recent Al-Masri case illustrates, HREOC can serve a vital role in bringing vital information to court cases that results in important human rights outcomes.  Considering that it was government policy at issue in the  Al-Masri case, it would seem imprudent to give approval powers to that same government.
 

Secondly, I strongly advocate against reducing the number of Commissioners to 3 generalist commissioners rather than the current system of portfolio commissioners.  In particular, I strongly support the work of Bill Jonas as Human Rights Commissioner for Indigenous Rights and think that he has done much to ensure that mainstream Australia continues to know of its human rights obligations to this most disadvantaged community.  Australia is remiss in its obligations to its Indigenous communities on such issues as land rights, access to services, racial discrimination, to name a few (it makes an embarrassing comparison to such countries as New Zealand and Canada).  Maintaining the specialist portfolio of Human Rights Commissioner for Indigenous Rights is a bare minimum for Australia to meet its obligations.
 

Human Rights in the current climate are seriously under threat, but we must ensure that we continue our commitment to their observation in order to be assured that Australia remains a decent and just society.  HREOC's role in this endeavour is indispensable.  The current proposed legislation only serves to undermine its ability to serve this role.  I urge you not to support this proposed legislation.
 

Sincerely,
Freya Higgins-Desbiolles
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